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Metropolitan King County Council
Mobility Committee

STAFF REPORT

	Agenda Item:
	10
	Name:
	Mary Bourguignon

	Proposed No.:
	2018-0316
	Date:
	July 18, 2018




SUBJECT

Proposed Ordinance 2018-0316 would approve and adopt a settlement agreement with the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU), Local 587, regarding wage claims that were not covered by a recent U.S. Department of Labor investigation.

SUMMARY

The U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) contacted King County Metro Transit in March 2017 regarding how Metro pays transit operators. The DOL investigation asserted that transit operators might be eligible for compensation for past off-the-clock work, including pre-trip activity and “see-me time.” The Union has also filed grievances, including unpaid time during the shift pick.

As a result of the U.S. DOL investigation, Metro agreed to pay a total of $6.4 million in back wages and liquidated damages to 2,403 former and current Metro operators. These payments, which ranged from $44 to $8,500 covered a two-year time period.

Claims under Washington State law are subject to a longer statute of limitations compared to federal law (three years rather than two years). Additionally, claims are being asserted by a broader set of affected employees (including part-time transit operators and full-time operators who would not have exceeded 40 hours per week with off-the-clock time). To address these additional issues above and beyond the U.S. DOL settlement, Metro and the ATU agreed to work together to develop a settlement agreement.

Proposed Ordinance 2018-0316 is this settlement agreement. It would provide for a total of $9.9 million in back wages, retirement, and taxes to a total of 3,728 transit operators. Operators will be eligible for payments between $500 and $3,708, depending on hours worked over the last three years. The individual settlement offers to each employee have been offset by the net amount that each employee may have previously received under the U.S. DOL settlement. Employees must sign a settlement release form to receive their settlement payment. 



ANALYSIS

Approval of Proposed Ordinance 2018-0316 would ratify an agreement reached between King County and ATU, Local 587 regarding wage claims that were not covered by the U.S. DOL settlement. 

Fiscal Implications. Appropriations to cover both the earlier U.S. DOL settlement ($6.4 million) and the proposed settlement with ATU, Local 587 ($9.9 million) were approved in Ordinance 18766. As noted above, employees must sign a settlement release form to receive their settlement payment. Therefore, Executive staff have noted that it is impossible to estimate the number of employees who will accept this settlement offer. 

Next Steps. Executive staff have stated that Metro is working with the ATU, Local 587 to implement procedures to prevent future potential off-the-clock work claims. It is possible that this effort will result in a Memorandum of Agreement between King County and ATU, Local 587, which may ultimately require Council approval.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2018-0316 (and its attachments)
2. Transmittal Letter
3. Fiscal Note
4. Checklist and Summary
5. [bookmark: _GoBack]Contract Consistency

INVITED

· Rob Gannon, General Manager, Metro Transit
· Tamieko Cook, Recording Secretary, ATU, Local 587
· David Levin, Senior Labor Negotiator, Office of Labor Relations
· Karen A. Pool Norby, Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney
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